BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

August 10, 2004

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, August 10, 2004, 7:00 p.m. at the Plymouth Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman


David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman 

Christopher R. Lombard



Richard J. Quintal, Jr.



Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Assistant Town Manager 

Gifts – Chairman Tavares presented two gifts from the Mayor of Shichigahama Japan – Plymouth’s Sister Town.  An official delegation, which included the Mayor, spent a few days in Plymouth visiting our town that week.  The first gift included two kimono chests, representing our two towns. The second gift was an embroidery handmade by Chairman Abe’s wife.  The gifts were presented at the Farewell Ceremony at the Townhouse that morning.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Grant – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Town of Plymouth had received a $167,773 grant from the department of Environmental Management for the Billington Sea Stormwater Remediation Project.  The grant represents 60% of the total funding for this project.  The remaining 40% will be provided by the Town through in-kind contributions.  Mr. Sylvia commended the Engineering department for their work in securing this grant.

Parking and Traffic Taskforce – Mr. Sylvia commended the Parking and Traffic Taskforce for their renewed efforts in reviewing parking and traffic related requests received by the Town Manager’s Office.  The Parking and Traffic Taskforce now meets monthly, provides written recommendations on all requests before them and communicates results directly with citizens who submitted requests.

River Street Bridge – Mr. Sylvia announced that the River Street Bridge is now open to the Public.  The project, which started on Jan. 31, 2004 was funded by 

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES (continued)

the Massachusetts Highway Department (Mass Highway) at a cost of $878,789.02.

LICENSES

Pledge of License (Reconsideration)

Plymouth Property, LLC d/b/a British Beer Company, Ltd, 6 Middle Street is requesting to pledge their license to Compass Bank for Savings.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Stop signs – The Board approved the installation by the Department of Public Works of stop signs at the intersections of Everson Avenue and Briggs, Indian, Floriday, Melix and Cape cod Avenues.  The Parking and Traffic Taskforce recommended approval of these signs.

Gift – The Board accepted a gift of $500.00 from JD Cordage, LLC in support of the offical visit of Mayor Yoshio Watanabe and his delegation from Plymouth’s sister-town of Shichigahama, Japan

Appointment – The Board appointed Mark Garrett to the Gravel Removal Advisory committee for a term of one year.

Notice – The Board voted to notify D. Grassi that the Notice of Intent to Convert is incomplete and the notice will not be considered complete until the issues outlined in the attached June 1, 2004 letter and August 3, 2004 memo are addressed to the satisfaction of the Town.

Special Acts – The Board authorized the General Court to amend the Special Acts (House Bills 4818 and 4819) regarding the construction of parking garages at memorial Hall and the Town Parking Lot on Main Street (ARtiles 21 and 22 of the April 3, 2004 Annual Town Meeting) by deleting Section 2 in its entirety.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Citizen Badge – Mr. Edward Angley, Troop 47 Committee Chairman, introduced Scout Christopher Robbins who is working on his Citizenship in the Community merit badge.  Mr. Angley explained that in order to get this badge the scout was required to attend a public meeting to learn how they function.

Town Manager Selection – Mr. Jerry Benezra, Plymouth resident, asked the Selectmen to consider various points when they select the Town Manager.  Mr. Benezra asked to consider, raising the salary, including a headhunter in the search, garnering public participation in the process and also making sure the candidates has decades of municipal experience.

Town Manager Resignation – Ms. Kathy Barbieri, Plymouth resident, asked why did the Town Manager get 5 months of severance and also why she resigned.  Chairman Tavares responded that this information was made public and could be found in our local papers.

Secret Meeting? – Mr. George Cameron, Plymouth Resident, asked Selectmen Quintal, Malaguti and Lombard if they had ever met with union representatives outside of this room regarding the firing and subsequent rehiring of the Water Department Employees.  Mr. Malaguti responded “no,” and Chairman Ken Tavares explained that the Selectmen do not have to respond in the Public Comment forum.

Selectmen Meetings – Mr. Robert Bielen, Town Meeting Member, commented that the Selectmen should be meeting every week instead of every other week because of the crisis situations in Plymouth.  Mr. Bielen sited the Sewer Rate issue, the wastewater treatment plan, the closing of the fire stations, and other and the issue of a new high school and the proposal for the land that was turned down as well as 89 Court Street.   Mr. Malaguti responded to the high school proposal and said that Mr. Fava’s proposal was good except for the fact that the land was already committed to stay Town Forest land.  Mr. Tavares responded that 89 Court Street was on tonight’s agenda as well as the sewer rate issue and that the Selectmen only meet every other week in the July and August and it has been that way for several years.

APPOINTMENT OF ACTING TOWN MANAGER

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to appoint Mark Sylvia as Acting Town Manager and Selectman Schena seconded the motion.  Selectman Lombard asked Mr. Sylvia if he could handle both jobs without having an assistant.  Mr. Sylvia 

APPOINTMENT OF ACTING TOWN MANAGER (continued)

responded that he has received a lot of staff assistance and that the Town has his full commitment.

99 RESTAURANT

Mark Sylvia, Assistant Town Manager, gave the background about how the 99 wanted to propose their own in house liquor training for their employees instead of having to go through TIPS training.  This request was submitted to the Liquor Liability Joint Underwriters who approved the program.  The Liquor Advisory Committee rejected the program because they felt that it would be difficult to refuse any other business’s similar requests in the future. 

Robert Luz, Executive Director of Human Resources and Training for 99 Restaurants, handed out their training manuals and explained that their Alcohol Awareness Program is even stricter than TIPS training.  They are requesting that the Board allow them to in house liquor train their employees in lieu of TIPS. 

The entire Board felt that this training program was very extensive, however after a brief discussion the Board was split on its decision.  Both Vice Chairman Malaguti and Selectman Schena felt that we should not approve this program because it could set a precedent for all businesses to do their own in house training and have to come before the Board.  Selectman Schena also felt we needed more feedback from the Liquor Advisory Committee before we made a decision contrary to theirs.  Selectman Quintal moved to approve this program and Chairman Tavares seconded.  The vote was split 2-2.  Vice Chairman Malaguti and Selectman Schena voted in opposition.  Chairman Tavares asked the 99 Representatives to return on August 10, 2004 when the Board would be at full complement.  

9-11 MEMORIAL UPDATE

Selectman Quintal updated the Board on the 9-11 Memorial.  Selectman Quintal explained that the parade would now start at North High School at 4:00 p.m. on 

September 11, 2004.  Selectman Quintal also noted that the panels were also delivered and have been mounted.  

89 COURT STREET RFP

Mark Sylvia, Acting Town Manager, explained to the Board that the following recommendations have been incorporated into the draft for the 89 Court Street RFP:

89 COURT STREET RFP (continued)

· Allow uses listed in the Downtown/Harbor District Zoning Bylaw with the following special permit exceptions (as recommended by the Director of Planning):

a. Drive-thru establishments

b. Passenger station for buses and other types of mass transit

c. Automobile service stations and minor repair shops, provided all repairs shall take place in enclosed buildings or screened

· An initial deposit from all bidders of $20,000 and an additional deposit of $5,000 from the successful bidder

· Proposal deadline – September 23, 2004

· A minimum bid price of $1,200,000

The Town Manager’s Office recommended that the Board of Selectmen approve the RFP as presented, with the above listed conditions.  Selectman Lombard asked if the restrictions noted would be deeded.  Mr. Sylvia responded that they would.  Selectman Schena motioned to approve the RFP as outlined by the Memo of August 6, 2004. Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion.  Voted 5-0 approved.

99 RESTAURANT PUBLIC HEARING

The Board met to reconsider a request from 99 Restaurant for approval of their Alcohol Awareness Training Program.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the Liquor Advisory Board recommended against approving the program as they believed that all liquor establishments in Plymouth should use independent, outside training entities and that adopting in-house training programs may dilute the existing regulations.  The Board also denied the request at their last meeting.  

Mark Sylvia, Acting Town Manager, researched the Board of Selectmen’s “Server Training Requirements for Liquor License Holders and found that the Board may consider programs that are currently available which meet the requirement of the server training policy and do not deviate from that policy.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the Board can approve the 99 Restaurant’s in-house training and not deviate from their policy as the in house training has been approved by the Liquor Liability Joint Underwriting Association of Massachusetts and 99 Restaurant’s Director of Training is a TIPS certified trainer.

99 RESTAURANT PUBLIC HEARING (continued)

Selectman Lombard moved to approve the guidelines as outlined.  Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

REVISED SEWER POLICY

Mr. Sylvia started the discussion by thanking the staff involved with this issue for their work.  Mr. Sylvia explained that Mr. Crombie took a very comprehensive approach to this policy.  He explained that this policy asks for an increase in the sewer connection fee to $16/gallon however this fee is discounted by 50% to $8/gallon for septic systems up to five years old and also includes a provision to allow a waiver on start of construction date and a five year financing provision as well.  Mr. Sylvia also mentioned that there will be $496,858 in town contributions which will be funded through the debt stabilization fund and an increase in Plymouth’s new growth estimate.

Mr. George Crombie, DPW Director, explained that in the early nineties the Town of Plymouth set a course to invest forty five million dollars in a new treatment plant.  The catalyst of this project was a mandate to the Town from the Department of Environmental Protection.  Mr. Crombie explained that traditionally, new wastewater facilties are funded from a variety of sources.  They include federal and state grants, federal and state revolving loan funds, sewer connection fees, sewer user charges, and local general fund appropriations. Plymouth has taken advantage of the state revolving loan and grant program.  

Mr. Crombie explained that during the last decade, there has been significant debate on who should pay for the additional sewer costs.  The debate has centered around existing sewer users, new users of the system, the general fund, or by other means. Mr. Crombie explained that at the April 7, 2001 Town Meeting, Article 11 outlined a prescription for the North Plymouth Industrial Park Expansion to pay for the new sewer improvements in the Park and for new users to pay the additional incremental costs of the new facilities.

Mr. Crombie explained that if you raise the rates too high, you place an undo burden on present sewer users.  If you raise septic tank disposal fees too high, the business goes elsewhere and there will be loss in general taxation.  Based on that information Mr. Crombie recommended an increase in the sewer connection fees be raised across the board to $16 per gallon based on Title 5 use formulas for all existing and new sewer connections that increase flow into the sewer system.  Mr. Crombie projected that these new connection fees will bring in a little over a million dollars per year on average based on a formula of using up 

REVISED SEWER POLICY (continued)
the remaining plant capacity over a 20 year period.  Mr. Crombie advised that if the new sewer connections fees do not grow at this rate, it would require other sources of revenue to help offset the payment of capital costs.

After a lengthy question and answer discussion with the Selectmen and Mr. Crombie, other individuals spoke publicly against the high fees including Mr. Ed Angley, Mr. Loring Tripp, Ms. Katie Murphy, Mr. Richard Lafrance, Mr. Tom Wallace, Mr. Henry Stell, and Mr. Paul Barcellos.  Selectman Lombard made a motion to accept the draft with the ability to amend it.  Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 3-2 opposed.  Chairman Tavares asked Mr. Crombie to revise the policy with considerations from the public and return before the Board once completed.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS
Secret Meeting (continued) – Selectman Quintal responded to Mr. Cameron’s earlier accusations regarding a secret meeting with union representatives.  Mr. Quintal responded that he never met with union representatives in a secret meeting.

Executive Session – Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to go into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, paragraph 3 to consider litigation.  Selectman Schena seconded the motion.  Voted 5 - 0 by roll call - Selectmen Quintal, Malaguti, Lombard, Schena, and Tavares.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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